ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 12

November 16, 2008

From  John Hoffmann

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING NOVEMBER 10, 2009:  

ONE MAN’S TRASH IS ANOTHER’S TREASURE OR HOW STEVE GAVE A FINAL REPORT THAT WASN’T SO FINAL:  Sitting at the table in front of each alderman at the 5:30pm work session was something titled “FINAL 2008 REPORT ON SOLID WASTE SERVICES Completed by the Solid Waste Task Force.”

 I was sitting next to fellow Solid Waste Task Force member Alderwomen Nancy Avioli (the smartest person on the Board of Aldermen) and mentioned, “This is the first time I have ever seen this.”  She replied, “Me too.” Turned out it was the same for task force member Phil Behnen.  None of the members had read our ‘FINAL REPORT” let alone voted to approve it.  

Mayor Dalton asked Steve Fons to please explain the report to the Board.  Steve, not wanting to seem like he didn’t have a clue, did what he did at the last meeting when asked to discuss it…he simply waved his hand in the direction of Public Works Director Craig Wilde and instructed him to do so. Wilde said the report was the collection of all of our meetings.   That was it.  There was a very pregnant pause.   

Nancy Avioli and I mentioned that it was the very first time we had seen the report.  Mayor Dalton then asked Fons if the Task Force had voted on the final version of the report.   Again SILENCE.  Fons then said the report was a work in progress, at which time Nancy nudged me and pointed to the word “FINAL” in the title of the report. Then Fons again nodded toward Craig Wilde, who again stated the report was a review of our meetings and he danced around and said the same thing again two other ways, at which time I let out a “Nobody voted on it.”  Craig then came to the same conclusion and finally said the words, “It was never voted on.”

Mayor Dalton then mentioned that he had received a number of telephone calls about this and was concerned that 33% of the task force voting at the last Trash meeting was against changes that were made. I then interrupted the mayor and mentioned that it would be 50% against it if the vote had been taken when I could have attended the meeting. 

At this point Steve Fons said he could not help it if I didn’t come to the meeting.  Since he knew I was in Europe he certainly could have taken the vote when it would have been possible for me to attend.  It certainly wasn’t like I was in town and decided not to come. Mayor Dalton said he report was as clear as mud and it didn’t make much sense.  He asked for comments from the task force members. 

Alderman Phil Behnan said he would like to further discuss options. Nancy Avioli said the same.  I said I had waited until Ald. Avioli had returned to the country after being in South America on business and tried to have a meeting, but was unsuccessful. I mentioned that if the Task Force could not agree on a recommendation we could at least present viable options for the other Board of Aldermen to consider.

At that point Fons shouted that I just wanted to go back to what we have now and forget about what the Task Force had decided.  I said that wasn’t true.  Fons said that is what I said in the paper.  I said I like to see us have declared rear yard or curb pick up by each subdivision, and specific days for trash /recycling pick up per subdivision so trucks were not in neighborhoods five days a week, for us not to have limited staff time be used to manage a trash contract and for residents to have the ability to hire and fire their trash hauler. 

By this time the Mayor told Fons to hold another meeting.

THE BIG LIE:  During the exchange with Fons, he said that Mr. Sanders had refused to bid on any work or refused to put up a performance bond and to keep him in business it was best to have a single contractor who could sub contract to Mr. Sanders. 

Mr. Sanders had never said this to me at any of the meetings he had attended.  I know he missed the two meetings while I was in Europe, because no one had notified him about the meetings.   10 years ago when the city was looking for a single trash contract, while Skip Mange was mayor Mr. Sanders did not bid.   Of course he could not bid because his company was too small to serve the whole city.  Skip Mange attended one of our meetings and said he killed the legislation because he was not willing to put Sanders out of business.   Concerning the performance bond, a large national corporate waste company can obtain a $5 million performance bond for about 1-percent or $5,000.  However a little guy like Sanders would more likely have to put up 10% or $50,000 for the same bond. 

On Tuesday I spoke to Mr. Sanders while he was collecting recycling.  He said 10 years ago he refused to bid or put up a performance bond, since he wasn’t bidding it was a mute point.  He said his problem with putting a performance bond with the city is that he has a problem with spending money obtaining a bond for someone who is not paying him.  He has a point since if he won a contract, the city would not be paying him a penny…he still has to bill the residents just as he is doing now.  The city’s point is they would need a guarantee to have funds available if a contractor went out of business to hire another company.   Both are good points to me, which is still a reason not to go with the contracts and basically keep what we have now. 

However during our current process in 2008 Mr. Sanders has never said he would not bid or put up a bond.  Of course the October 16,  2-1 vote for a city wide contract would make it impossible for him to bid anyway.  Fons claiming Mr. Sanders had refused to bid is a LIE.  You have to admire Mr. Sanders when he says, “I am not a small businessman or an entrepreneur.  I am the garbage man.  That’s it.”   

Frankly if we force two small minority-owned companies out of business, who have been working here for 40 years…it will clearly have some racial overtones.  I was drinking the Kool Aid about having city trash contracts when the small guys could bid for work.  Now that I have seen how quick the rug can be pulled out from under me and the small businesses, I want no part of it.  What Fons did was to give every liberal the chance to use stereotypical comments about how the Republican rich folks in Town and Country are a bunch of racists.   If we end up handing a single trash contract to a large National corporate trash hauler and force two local black owned haulers out of business they might be right.   

THE BIG NEWS!  THE MAYOR TAKES A POSITION ON TRASH:  I joined Mayor Dalton at the Laurel Lakes Trustees Meeting on Saturday and gave my update on Ward 2.  In that update I commented on the history Trash Task Force and how the little guys (the two Sanders companies) had been screwed by the October 16th vote.

The mayor spoke after me and commented that if any bill was passed by the Board of Aldermen that would only accept a single city-wide trash hauler and eliminate the smaller companies from the bidding process, he would veto it. 

DEER…HOME DEPOT DEER…DEAD DEER:   Well we had more discussion in the work session about deer. However the most interesting deer story of the night came from Chuck Lenz…who spoke during the citizen comments section of the regular meeting.  Chuck read from a police report concerning an incident at 6pm on Saturday November 1.

A large 10-point buck was seen running down the sidewalk from Wal-Mart toward Home Depot in Manchester Meadows. It stopped in front of the Home Decorators Collections store where it spied a statute of deer in a store window.  The buck began to ram the store’s plate glass window until it broke off part of its right antler. An alert employee moved the statute from view and the buck continued west and entered the Home Depot store at the contractor’s entrance.  Once inside it jumped through an office window, and then began ramming a rear door.  Frightened employees fled the areas while others sealed off the area from the rest of the store. 

The Town and Country police were called and two officers arrived.  They tried to shoo the deer out an open emergency exit door only to have the deer charge them.  Next they used some fencing to try and force the deer toward the open door.  The buck did not retreat and instead jumped over the fence. He landed on a replacement door and was close to getting on the sales floor. They then shot the deer twice with their .40 caliber pistols, once in the neck and once in the head.

“The deer fell to the ground and was down for approximately 30 seconds, and got back up.  The deer still appeared to be very agitated, disoriented and was snorting at us,” wrote Officer Schlager. 

Next the officers tried a head shot, without much success. “The bullet struck the deer in the head just to the left and slightly above the right eye.  The deer’s head jerked back, but he remained on his feet (actually they are hooves not feet…you would think our cops would be a little more deer savvy).  The second bullet did not seem to phase the deer.”

Another officer tried a shot from above after climbing some shelves, but missed hitting a box of children’s workshop supplies. Finally an officer used a rifle and managed to kill the deer.  However for a while it was looking as if the deer was from a Terminator movie and simply would not die until he found and killed Sara Connor. 

Seriously this shows you that too many deer in populated areas are dangerous.  I know some would like the police to be able to carry tranquilizer darts and knock the deer out and then, perhaps perform a field castration, but this is serious business…plenty of youngsters are with their parents shopping at 6pm on a Saturday.  There is a lot of traffic on the parking lot.  It was lucky there was just some damage in the Home Depot.

CONSULTANT:  The Board of Aldermen seems to be on track to hire a wildlife consultant. Perhaps the first thing the consultant can do is to be sure the police are aware it’s a hoof and not a foot.  They hope to hire someone by December.  Ald. Bill Kuehling said once the position is filled it should not take more than a couple of weeks to prepare a written proposal to submit to MDC by the third week of December for review.  Here is the catch…nice timetable, but things do not move that quickly in December.  Also keep in mind this is coming from a group who promised a deer task force report in August and did not deliver one until late October.  Everyone in government is aware that the people in the decision making positions normally take the last two weeks of the year off.  That means they would not review anything until the first or second week of January.  Then you have a three-day Martin Luther King birthday weekend.  I predict the city would not have anything back from MDC until the fourth week in January. 

Of course besides hiring a consultant we would have to hire a contractor to shoot deer and I am afraid if many on the board get their way…conduct hysterectomies on deer for $1,000 a deer.                

THE BUDGET:

The first 2009 budget draft prepared by the mayor and Finance Director Betty Cotner and reviewed by the Finance Committee was presented to the Board. 

Luckily for all involved, Wal Mart will still be in Town and Country until the end of June, meaning we will be well into the black for the first six months of the year.  But when Wal Mart moves to the City of Manchester in July the bottom line starts to go south. 

We are projected to have a balanced budget for 2009 with a record year end balance or reserve.  Things start a downward trend after that. In 2010, expenditures start to be above revenues and the year end balance begins to drop…meaning we will be spending down our reserves.  The best use of reverses is of course for unexpected events.  Tornados, blizzards with unusually high snow amounts, floods, road or bridge failures are all things you would want to have a strong reserve to meet.  You, of course, can use a healthy reserve to off set a budget for one or two years…but we are projected to do that for five consecutive years beginning in 2010.  I don’t think this is such a great idea. 

For 2009 hear are some the expenditures: 

Fire and Ambulance service increases 5% and goes above $4 million.   I am telling anyone who will listen, by running our own fire and EMS department we can reduce labor costs 30%.  We can also save over $100,000 we are paying Central County Fire Alarm for dispatching since we already have our own dispatching center.    The only problem would be start up costs of buying the equipment and again West County EMS and Fire would certainly have to sell off some fire trucks and ambulances if we ended the contract. 

Clayton Road Resurfacing and pedestrian enhancements will cost $290,000.  The Babler Road culvert repair project will cost $44,000.    

$796,000 concrete slab replacement on a number of city streets is one of the bigger items.  This is actually over $1 million because there is a section of money from the general fund and more money from the road fund. 

Six new police cars are estimated at $144,000 are in the budget for 2009.  In 2000 the city bought a “command scene vehicle” which was a huge gas guzzling Ford Excursion.  The biggest SUV made by Ford.  The vehicle is 4-Wheel Drive.  For eight years it has basically sat and sat at the rear of the police station.  It has red lights on the roof, but it can not be safely driven anywhere over the speed limit.  It is too top heavy and is not “speed rated” which is a term used to classify emergency response vehicles.   This was an amazingly stupid purchase in 2000.  I once asked why we needed it and I was told it would be a command post at a major incident. How often do we have a major incident that would need such a vehicle? The response was “maybe once a year.”  For a once a year event having a specialized vehicle is really stupid.  You are better off being a little inconvenienced having to use a Crown Vic as a command post once every 14 months than having an expensive 9 mpg vehicle sitting parked on the back lot.  The Ford Excursion has about 20,000 miles on the odometer which means it has been averaging about 2,500 miles a year.  A patrol car can average 2,500 miles in a couple of weeks. 

T&C does have a Chevy Tahoe SUV that is speed rated which is used daily as the supervisor’s car.  The Tahoe is being replaced and will have around 90,000 miles on it and will still be under warranty.  The sensible thing to do is to keep the older Tahoe in the fleet as the command car.  It can continue to be used as the back up supervisor’s car.   The city will never get any money for the Excursion.  Right now who wants to buy an 8-year-old gas guzzler?  Nobody…that’s who.   I say make it a pool vehicle for Public Works, Parks and even the police if they need the largest cargo room under a roof.  Let everyone share this unneeded and inefficient vehicle among all the departments and not just the police.          

GREEN GREEN:  I know I wrote about this a couple of months ago…but if the mayor is going to push his Green Team…I can not help but think getting a few Chevy Impalas even if the 6-cylinder Chevrolets only deliver a couple of miles more per gallon more than the Ford Crown Vics and Dodge Chargers, would be a move in the right direction. As I wrote before the driver’s area in the Chevy has more square inches than the Dodge and almost as much as the Ford, plus has more leg room than the Ford.  The police department’s upper echelon claims they need more room to haul prisoners, but the rear seat area is larger than the Dodge Chargers. St. Louis, U City, Glendale, Clayton and St. Louis County Police Departments seem to be dong fine with the patrol cars that use the least amount of gasoline.  

Now I really think an organization that purchased a gas swilling Ford Excursion and could not figure out a way to use it for the last eight years should have real oversight on vehicle purchases.        

LONGVIEW PARK:  Once again they are spending more and more on the Longview Farm House without listing it as part of the costs of the $1.2 or more glass double-wide addition. For instance the architect’s fee of $100,000 is not listed with the house.  Here is a list of some recent add-ons that are not included in the cost of the house.

11/10/08 

                  2 Round Carts                                                 $678.00

                 Flat Loading Cart                                              296.00

                 Freight charge for Tables and carts                   290.10

                 10 round tables                                                4,330.00

                   4 Rectangle tables                                             908.00

total                                                                                $6,502.10

         Commercial quality shelving (for garden Club)  $1,603.73

         Office furniture, cubicles                                   $17,531.25                              

10/27/08 

                 Plants for Longview Garden Club                   $365.00

                 Garage cabinets and drawers                       $3,250.00

 09/09/09

                HVAC Repairs Longview House                    $261.00

07/14/08


            Construction Administration by architects      $9,175.79

Originally the Public Works building list included $250,000 for improvements to the Longview House, just three months after we cut the ribbon for a grand opening of an empty building after spending in excess of $1 million. We have managed to whittle the $250,000 down to $45,000 for a new roof, gutters and a new boiler. 

Here is the other Longview Farm House item in the budget listed as “Open Items for Board Consideration.”  “Longview Farm House landscaping….$7,000 for the Mason Ridge Garden Club. 

What the hell is this?  The Mason Ridge Garden Club is not a club at all.  It has no bylaws, no elected officials or regular elections.  It is a self-appointed woman who lives in Creve Coeur and several other ladies who volunteer to work around the Longview Farm House. Their volunteerism is certainly appreciated, but I don’t see how we can give them money.  

I obtained the plans they submitted to the Parks and Trails Commission that beat out a commercial landscaper.  Included in the plans is a “new Japanese Maple” tree in the front of the house.  This will be the “club’s” third try to get a Japanese Maple to grow in front of the house.  The self-appointed president claimed that members poisoned the first tree planted at city costs when they were using “Roundup” on nearby weeds.  A second tree was then planted which promptly died. Now they want more money for a third try.

On the plans of the landscaping in front of the house are HOSTAS!  Yes Hostas!  Now anyone who would suggest spending money on planting the favorite food of deer in an area heavily populated with deer should be permanently disqualified from receiving city funds.  Currently a number of donated new trees in Longview Park are being killed by rutting bucks, because the city has not wrapped the trunks in protective covering such as chicken wire, plastic gutter tubing, or wire fencing.  Now there is consideration to spend tax money to plant the favorite buffet food of deer.

What bothers me on this point is the city should spend the $7,000 to protect our current assets before planting more.  The trees being severely damaged or killed by bucks included donated trees along the east side walkway from the playground to Clayton Road.  One tree was donated to celebrate a couple’s 50th anniversary.  Another was given to the city to honor local resident Dick Palmer.  The city is letting deer kill these and other trees.  The other issue is the honeysuckle.  This time of the year it is easy to see how honeysuckle is overtaking the parks.  It is the stuff that still has green leaves. Volunteers and staff have cut away some honeysuckle in Longview Park and have hardly made a noticeable dent.  At Drace Park honeysuckle is growing over lilac bushes and dogwood trees.  

Finally plans for large new plantings at the Longview House should not even be considered until the roofing and guttering work is completed and not done if there is a push to add siding and new windows to the house in 2010.  Construction work and new plants normally don’t mix.            

I spoke with three members of the “garden club” and they all said the city should not give one dime for this project.  The members said they should be planting perennials purchased by the city for the rear courtyard section of the house. 

Other members complained to me that the city has purchased tools for them to use that they do not have access to. The “garden club” has a secured room in the new garage at Longview that has access only through a rear door.  Only the “president” has a key and she often is not there when other members are there to work so they can not use the tools stored in the garage.  The “garden club” area is separate from the rest of the garage which is separated by chain link fencing.  It is as if the “garden club” area is a police holdover. So the ladies do not have access to the rest of the garage and there is no access from the garage to the Glass Double Wide addition. So what I don’t get is…the tools purchased for the “garden club members” appear to have been a waste of taxes, unless we are willing to spend $8 and get some duplicate keys made. (So far the city administrator has written this as a security issue and additional keys will not be allowed.)  

I hope you noticed the $1,603 worth of “commercial shelving” that was paid by the city for the “garden club” at the last meeting.  I asked why the garden club needed “commercial shelving” wondering out loud if they were going into a for-profit business. Head of the parks commission Alderwoman Lynn Wright (who gets really defensive any time I just ask a question about parks) acted rather disgusted and said the “garden club” needed high quality shelves to store things.  I asked what things?  I was told bags of potting soil, fertilizer and other things.  Here is a news flash…all those things store rather nicely in my garage stacked on the floor for an overall savings to me of $1,603 not spent on commercial shelving.  

APPOINTMENTS:  From the last newsletter you may be aware that I had some issues with the mayor’s reappointment of three people to the police commission.  One person had missed 70% of the meetings, another 60% and the third who had reapplied but not yet had his name submitted for reappointment has missed 80% of the last 10 meetings. 

I had prepared a bill to address these issues.  Two weeks earlier I spoke with the city attorney and he said he would look at the situation.  A week later I had not heard from the city attorney, but I had written a bill and I sent him a copy asking for him to review it and requesting any suggestions.  I heard nothing.  I then sent the bill to the city clerk to be placed on the agenda.  That agenda was sent to the city attorney three times.  I heard nothing. On the night of the November 10, meeting, I walked into city hall five minutes before the 5:30 work session was suppose to start only to be grabbed by the city attorney, who said “we needed to talk” about the reappointment bill.  He cited a couple of problems with the bill that could be easily fixed.  I asked him why I was just hearing from him now.  The reply was that he was busy with different elections.  I was not aware there were any municipal elections on the ballot, other than some bond issues and tax increases. We pay our city attorney and his firm about $200,000 a year.  You would think you could get an e-mail or a 10 minute document review and phone call over 2-weeks for that kind of money.  

I withdrew the bill.  Bill Kuehling had planned to co-sponsor it and I have to admit, Bill was equally bad about reading it.  He had comments on it five days after it was originally set for a first reading.   His comments were all good and at least I got some response from him, even if it was a little late.   I plan to rewrite this in a couple of days and try to get the city attorney to review it.  That could be the toughest part of the process.

Back to the appointments…I was clearly rambling here….sorry…The mayor at the November 10th meeting withdrew two of the reappointment requests and did not present a request to reappoint the police commissioner who had missed 80% of the meetings.  

MISSOURI BAPTIST HOSPITAL SIGNS…WHAT’S MISSING?:    Missouri Baptist Hospital put in a request for a variance from our strict sign ordinance.   (Boy is that a laugh…these variances are issued all the time…I am fine with them…I have a problem with the city continuing to call its sign ordinance strict.  Especially if you are a big corporation that wants a sign on a building along Highway 40/64 it is pretty much a done deal.)

So Mo Bap and a rep from its sign company go through the motions of putting on their request.  They want to change the signs on the main building that face Highway 40 and I-270, plus change some ground signs.  Now my belief about hospitals and medical centers and their signs is two fold.  First people in extremely stressful situations have to find the campus and easily find the way to the hospital building or ER.  The more the signs the better!  Plus lets face it more and more folks having to go to the hospital or med center or people like me…older and the more ground signs to direct me on the campus are helpful. 

What does Missouri Baptist really want?  It turns out they just want to put their marketing brand on the building for all to see…a new and larger BJC logo.  As Ralphie says in the movie “A Christmas Story” when he discovers the secret message from Little Orphan Annie that he must decipher with his decoder ring is nothing but “a lousy commercial.”  Same goes for these sign requests.  Pretty much billboards for the traveling public see.  

I noted that now, none of the signs on the hospital will actually use the word “hospital.”  My inquiry if anyone uses the word “Hospital” any more was met with an answer of, “fewer and fewer.”  Apparently it is still an acceptable word concerning children health care…Shriners Children’s Hospital, Children’s Hospital and Cardinal Glennon Children’s Hospital, but the word is no longer favored when marketing adults.        

I have no problem with signs (in fact I’d like to see some more in front of shopping centers), as long as they are not flashing neon with flags attached, but I found it interesting none of the new signs at Missouri Baptist would really help people find their way…there were all advertising.  The variance was granted on a unanimous vote.      

THE GATE ON TOPPING:  I’m sure every one who has read the past newsletters is well aware of the saga since last April of the $250,000 fence around 5 acres on Topping Road without a gate.  Two of the issues, included that the fence and gate would keep a resident from having access to all of her property as the driveway on the other side of the fence had encroached on her property.  The other issue was safety.  Delivery trucks or other motorists coming up to the gate would have to back out onto Topping Road which is highly dangerous. 

In August the Board of Aldermen voted down the gate and basically told the applicant, a person who has changed his name after serving a Federal Prison term for drug distribution; was running a business without a license in Town and Country that generated nine lawsuits and 12 complaints with the Attorney General all alleging fraud (some used the words “pyramid scheme”); that he needed to have a vehicle turn around on his property in front of a gate. 

In September at the request of the applicant’s attorney the Mayor put the defeated bill back on the agenda.  It was continued two more times for a total of eight continuances before the November 10 meeting.  GUESS WHAT?!  It was continued again.

This time the sponsor of the bill, Alderman Bill Kuehling stated that the applicant and the neighbors never settled on a plan which was the reason he was for putting the bill back on the agenda. My position in September was that the applicant with a new plan needed to go back to the Planning and Zoning Board.  I lost 1-to-7 when I voted against putting the bill back on the agenda. Now a couple members of the board are admitting I was right. 

Bill made a motion to vote down the bill for the gate, which now had a new plan that included a modest turn around that most trucks could not make. His motion created the confusing proposition of voting “yes” for the motion to say no to the gate. 

We discussed it and then the applicant’s attorney’s asked to speak and the mayor allowed him to do so.  He complained that in September a new plan was submitted and it should be considered. The mayor pointed out the only thing before the Board of Alderman was the old plan. The attorney began to show a drawing of the new plan at which time I called for a “point of order” since there was no public hearing involved with Ald. Kuehling’s motion to kill the bill.  The city attorney and the mayor agreed with me.  BUT THEN ALD. KUEHLING WITHDREW HIS MOTION!  Never a dull moment at a Board of Aldermen meeting. 

That left us to simply vote on the bill or for someone to make a motion to amend the bill.  Ward 3 Alderman Steve Fons made a wonderfully legal motion…”I move we vote on what he said,” said Fons pointing at the applicant’s attorney. He was seconded by Jon Benigas. I was so nice to see aldermen from Wards 3 and 4 trying to push legislation through that affects residents in Ward 2, against the wishes of both ward 2 aldermen.  

That now allowed the applicant’s attorney’s to put on his show.  Meanwhile two homeowners whose property abuts the applicants were sitting in the audience somewhat stunned at the actions.  They did not have their attorney present because one said the mayor told her we would only be voting to kill the bill.  

Eventually the bill got continued and a public hearing was set for the Aldermanic meeting on November 24.

The neighbors’ attorney has filed a letter with the city inferring he will be suing the city for improperly issuing the fence permit to being with.  He cited city code that would require the fence to go before the Board of Adjustment or Planning and Zoning for a public hearing because part of the property is listed as a two-lot subdivision.  Subdivisions have different requirements than non-subdivisions.  The city’s director of planning, Sharon Rothmel, claims since there are no trustees, the lots are not part of a “real” subdivision as a defense for issuing the fence permit. I am not very comfortable with that opinion.     

THE MASON RIDGE CROSSWALK:  Here is another example of government gone bad.  Fred Meyland-Smith in the work session demanded to know how the figure of $100,000 for a new traffic signal along Clayton Road west of Mason came about as indicated in the minutes from the last meeting.  He looked at me and then asked me directly.  I told him that I was aware that 100-grand was the going price for a traffic light nowadays.  Public Works Director Craig Wilde confirmed that $100,000 was the cost of four way traffic lights with turns.  Fred then asked how much a scaled down traffic light would cost.  Craig gave him a price of $50,000 and then said $35,000-to$50,000.  Fred then demanded in the work session that I acknowledge this.  I agreed to acknowledge the fact that he was upset at $100,000 being in the minutes, but not that it was an improper figure. I then pointed out that the Public Works Commission did not care about the costs of a light, they felt another stop light would hurt the flow of traffic and cause more safety concerns than it eliminated.  

Fred wanted traffic studies four long blocks away from the known problem which is the crosswalk across Mason Ridge at Clayton Road.  Now we have $5,000 left in the 2008 budget for consultants.  Fred had a resolution to hire a traffic consultant to study Mason Ridge at Clayton at other intersection along Clayton Road.

I made the point in the board meeting that we knew there was a problem at the crosswalk, the police admitted there was a safety issue there and we needed to concentrate on that one intersection and not others.  I made an amendment to change Fred’s resolution to say that the consultant’s primary focus was to be the crosswalk at Clayton Road and Mason Ridge.  My amendment passed.  It was a small victory, but a victory none-the-less.  This also exhausted consultant fees from the 2008 budget.  So there are no monies for a deer consultant prior to January 2009.                            

SOUND WALLS OR HOW MODOT ONLY CARES ABOUT PROTECTING CITIZENS IF FEDERAL FUNDS ARE INVOLVED:  I am really beginning to feel for the folks who live in the two subdivisions of Middlebury Lane and Kings Cove stuck between Old Highway Woods Mill Road and the new four-lane divided Highway 141.  

I had conversations last week with the Chief Engineer of the St. Louis Region for MoDot and one of his subordinates.     

I learned that MoDot does not really care about the impact of new highway construction on long time pre-existing neighborhoods, but is willing only to comply with a 1994 Federal law requiring sound abatement be done in construction projects involving Federal highway money. 

The section of the new highway from Clayton to Highway 40 was built prior to the 1994 law.  However, the rest of the project that connected I-44 and Highway 40 was not yet built, so there was not the volume of traffic that is on the highway now.  However, when the other sections were built after 1994 and the entire highway was opened, sound walls were not constructed for the people in Town and Country.  The people in Manchester and Twin Oaks, where the sections were completed after the Federal law was in effect, got sound walls.  Also the people in Chesterfield a mile up Hwy 141 will get sound walls when they make Hwy 141 a four-lane divided road all the way to Olive. 

I was basically told too bad or tough.  Now these subdivisions are not ones of the $2 million dollar homes or even the 1 1/3 acre lots.  By Town and Country standards they are modest houses where the homeowners are seeing the property values of their houses drop dramatically due to the highway noise created by MoDot, but since the pavement was laid prior to 1994…too bad.  The central reason for government is to protect the people.  Here is a perfect example of both the State and Federal Government not protecting the citizens.  Yes Highway 141 is safer now than it was 20 years ago.  But like eminent domain projects done for the good of the people as a whole, those affected by the project should be justly compensated for their losses.  In this case this has not happened and nobody is coming to their assistance.       

Now both ward 3 Aldermen Fred Meyland-Smith and Steve Fons along with Mayor Dalton allowed their photos to be used on a political flier used by State Senator-Elect Jane Cunningham and all three allowed the image of our non-partisan city hall to be used on the flier and gave an endorsement for Jane. Plus the mayor is a top Republican lobbyist at a republican controlled state house.  As the Chairman of the Public Works Commission and as an aldermen I am happy to fight for these folks, but it would be nice to see the two aldermen who represent Ward-3 take an active roll in this including playing their chits with the new state senator.  While I find it objectionable that a high level lobbyist would hold any elected office…since we got one you would think he would be in the middle of this one.  I would find this is especially true since one of the mayor’s cigarette manufacturing clients began giving Senator-Elect Cunningham contributions over five years ago when she was a State Representative.           

WHEN 34 TURNS INTO 25:  I got the proof or galleys on Friday of the winter issue of the city’s newsletter, The Town and Country Times.  Included among the articles was one titled, “Happy 25 Years!”  

The article was one very long paragraph. It began with the following:

“Twenty-five years ago the small Village of Town and Country became the City of Town and Country…”  

The article went on to refer to the change from village to city in 1983 three more times. 

One problem with the article…Town and Country changed from Village status to Fourth Class City status in August of 1974.  Actually in 1974 the small Village of Town and Country became the small City of Town and Country.  Town and Country changed from a Village to a City in 1974 so they could levy a higher property tax to provide streets, police and fire services. As a village they could not tax above 50-cents on $100 assessed valuation and they were going broke. As a city they could tax more than 50-cents. 

In fact the very first ordinance in the T&C Code book 100.010 clearly states when Town and Country became a City and it wasn’t 1983.  In 1983 the annexation of the area basically west of Topping Road took effect which more than doubled the size of the city, but it had nothing to do with changing the status of the city.    So the 25th anniversary of this event was back in 1999.  Now this isn’t a Hearst style publication from 1900 where facts were secondary to a good story…it is the city newsletter…one would think facts like this would be more important.           

QUOTE’ EM:  “Every time I drive by it I expect to see the doors open and a model train come out.”…a MoDot road crew supervisor commenting on the T&C salt storage building just south of the MoDot truck lot on Hwy 141 south of Highway 40. 

The storage bin is designed to look like a normal brick building, it even had fake windows.  It actually looks more like a Plasticville building seen on smaller model train boards.  

By hiding the salt storage bin as a faux brick building with windows, it actually costs us more for road salt.  The road salt can not be delivered in large tractor trailers…the trucks have to be small enough pull into the fake building, this drives up the cost per ton of road salt for us.  Ironically directly next door is the MoDot truck yard where the state is not hiding the purpose of the property at all.

Actually there is a budget item for consideration for landscaping at this property.  The only problem is that the entire property is paved.  Again a possible case of more money than sense…and after 2009 there will be less money as sales taxes revenues drop.                

ONLY IN TOWN AND COUNTRY OR MAYBE FRONTENAC OR LADUE:  Every where I have ever lived, whether off of Sherwood Drive in Webster Groves, central Webster, suburban Kansas City and suburban Washington, DC…it was an expected fact of life to find some empty beer cans in someone’s yard discarded by teenagers from the night before.  However, on a late October Sunday morning while walking the dogs, I couldn’t help but notice, two empty champagne bottles lying in a neighbor’s yard.       

NEW POLICE MOTO:  At least it is one being used in the heavy deer populated City of Wildwood by the County cops who are under contract to police the city…TO SWERVE AND PROTECT. 

This reminded me of the official police patch of the Kansas City Missouri Police Department’s Bomb and Arson Squad, which contained the unit motto.  “Que me Vexare.”  Actually the motto was “What me worry?” from Alfred E Newman, the poster boy of Mad Magazine.  But the only way the brass would approve of the motto on a patch was if it was translated to Latin.    

